
An essential 
ecological 
link for wildlife 
and for our 
community : 
For many years now, MCI has been 
considering the establishment of an 
ecological link between Mount Orford and 
Lake Memphremagog, a link which seems 
to MCI to be normal and natural. This year, a 
first step has been taken in the establishment 
of such a corridor. Given that this territory 
covers a large surface area, including the 
watersheds of Castle Brook and Cherry 
River, MCI has undertaken mapping out 
the characteristics of that portion within the 
limits of the city of Magog. This first step 
was done with the collaboration of the City 
of Magog and the support of the consulting 
firm GENIVAR.

From a strictly ecological perspective, 
according to MCI, protection of such 
corridors could ensure the long term 
maintenance of the connection between 
the important natural areas of Mount Orford 
National Park, the Cherry River wetlands and 
Lake Memphremagog. By ensuring the free 
movement of aquatic and terrestrial fauna, 

these corridors help avoid isolating animal 
and plant populations, reduce the chances 
of their disappearance without the possibility 
of recolonization, and ensure good genetic 
mixing among sub-populations. These 
natural corridors, used by wildlife for millenia, 
have been slowly eroded by developments 
that border them, or actually cut them 
into sections – Autoroute 10 being a good 
example. There is no question of moving the 
autoroute, but rather of properly managing 
the natural landscapes still in place in order 
to conserve a minimum space within which 
wildlife can freely move between Mount 
Orford Park, the Cherry River wetlands, Lake 
Memphremagog and the large forested 
blocks of the Appalachians.

Properly defined and managed, these 
corridors will also contribute to maintaining 
the water quality in Lake Memphremagog, 

by limiting the risk of increased contaminants 
and sediments that result from increasing 
development pressures along Castle Brook 
and Cherry River.

Along with their ecological vocation, such 
corridors would also add an ecotourism 
element, favoring links between three areas 
of interest to visitors (i.e. Mount Orford 
National Park, the Cherry River wetlands 
and Lake Memphremagog).

Although this project of MCI’s is only in 
its infancy, the preliminary results have 
been very promising, and its future seems 
assured for the next few years.

Marc Gauthier, biologist.
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Corridors for the preservation of biodiversity
Wildlife corridors are areas that promote 
the movement of wildlife, allowing free 
circulation between different habitats that 
they favour.

Along with the creation of protected areas, 
such as national parks, ecological reserves, 
private nature reserves and other protection 
measures on private land, the identification 
and protection of wildlife corridors is one of a 
number of tools proposed for the protection 
of biodiversity. Essentially, they aim to reduce 
or put a stop to the fragmentation of wildlife 
habitat, which is one of the largest current 
threats to the maintenance of biodiversity. 
Fragmentation is generally defined as the 
conversion of a large unbroken landscape 
into smaller blocks or islands of habitat of 
variable size and shape, separated by areas 
that are often hostile to wildlife.

Fragmentation is most often due to a change 
in the usage of a territory due to human 
development. However, natural causes, 
such as forest fires and insect infestations 
can also be contributing factors. Real estate 
development is a good example of a change 
in the usage of a territory. It reduces the size 
of the original natural landscape and breaks 
it up into islands where wildlife and forest 
flora can become isolated.

This partitioning of the landscape leads to 
the degradation or even the disappearance 
of specific habitats and may lead to multiple 
negative effects on the ecosystem and on 
the wildlife contained therein. Among these 
effects we see a reduction in the size of 
wildlife and plant populations. This reduction 
can lead directly to the disappearance of 
certain species, notably those with large 
home ranges, such as moose and large 

predators. Wildlife communities can also 
be destroyed indirectly by changing the 
balance of species within the territory. For 
example, a reduction in the number of 
predators can lead to an explosion in the 
population of herbivores. These can then 
overexploit the flora and lead to its decline, 
and even the disappearance of certain plant 
species. 

The project to protect the wildlife corridor 
along Castle Brook and Cherry River aims 
to preserve regional biodiversity by ensuring 
the free movement of terrestrial and aquatic 
wildlife. We all understand that these natural 
landscapes contribute in great measure 
to the signature reputation of the Magog-
Orford region. It is up to us to preserve it by 
an enlightened management of the territory

Marc Gauthier, biologist.
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A part of Mount Owl’s Head 
protected forever!
Owners for many generations of a 
magnificent 94 hectare property on 
Mount Owl’s Head, the Worthen family 
was interested in protecting it, but were 
reluctant to give up ownership. After much 
reflection within the family, they finally opted 
to establish a conservation servitude with 
Nature Conservancy Canada.

«For over 90 years, our family has had a close 
connection to Lake Memphremagog and its 
unique environment, especially around Owl’s 
Head. Several years ago three generations 
gathered to discuss the future, recognizing 
the need to take steps to be good stewards of 
what we all cherished. After researching and 
analyzing possible options, we realized that, 
because of the uniqueness of the mountain’s 
ecosystem and our overall family goals, 
a conservation servitude with the Nature 
Conservancy of Canada best aligned with 
our long-term vision.  Through the servitude, 
we are also able to honor the memory of 
Mary and Thacher Worthen and the deep 
respect and love of the environment that they 
instilled in all of us directly, or through their 
children, and which we hope to pass onto 
future generations. »  

Margaret W. Hall, on behalf of the 
descendants of Mary and Thacher Worthen

Thanks to the support of Memphremagog 
Conservation, the Appalachian Corridor 
and Nature Conservancy Canada, all the 
steps necessary to ensure protection 
of the property in perpetuity have been 
completed. In fact, a number of steps are 
required before this type of agreement can 
be finalized (ecological evaluation of the 
property, determination of its fair market 
value, title search, etc.). These steps are 
planned and supervised by a specialist in 
conservation, who supports and guides the 
owners throughout the process. 

The owners chose a conservation servitude, 
a legal agreement between the parties, 
negotiated case by case, detailing the 
elements to be protected on the property. 
In return, they must restrict or forswear 
certain activities which could be harmful 
to the environment, in order to ensure the 
protection of the natural attractions 

to be found on the property. In this case, 
logging and real estate development have 
been restricted.

Furthermore, the conservation servitude 
allows the owners to carry out other activities 
on their land, as long as these activities 
respect the conservation objectives. The 
servitude is linked to the property title, and is 
thus transferred to the heirs or other eventual 
owners of the land. The servitude can be 
sold or donated. When it is donated for 
ecological purposes, it provides the owners 
with the right to certain fiscal benefits. 

Join our network of sentinels
MCI keeps track of all cyanobacteria blooms. Take photos and send them to us, with the precise time, location and extent of the bloom. 
You can also make other environmental complaints if you have been witness to environmental infractions or other work which could have a 
negative impact on the quality of the lake. We send all the information to the Ministry of Sustainable Development, Environment, Wildlife and 
Parks, as well as to the affected municipality. Together we can monitor our precious lake!
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Memphremagog 
Watershed 
Association’s 
Summer Season
Plans are almost complete for MWA’s sum-
mer season, with a few dates and sites left to 
be determined.  The theme for the summer 
season’s events is a Focus on Wetlands. 
The primary goal of the Focus on Wetlands 
is to reinforce the extent and importance of 
wetlands in the Memphremagog Watershed 
and the efforts that can be made to protect 
and restore them.  Emphasized topics will be 
the ability of wetlands to filter nutrients from 
lakes, provide wildlife habitats, and insure 
flood resiliency.  That focus will start with a 
guided field trip, by kayak or canoe, explo-
ring the wetlands at the Eagle Point Wildlife 
Management Area.  The tentative date for 
the field trip is June 19th.  The guide will be 
Paul Hamelin of the Vermont Fish & Wildlife 
Department.  If low water precludes a field 
trip, the back up site will be the lower Barton 
River.  MWA is also planning a second wet-
lands field trip with a site to be determined.  
Lastly, MWA will be helping to support and 
promote an annual Willoughby Bog Walk 
hosted by the Westmore Association.

At the annual meeting in June, as we conti-
nue the focus on wetlands, the keynote 
speaker will be Shannon Morrison, District 

Wetlands Ecologist for the VT DEC. MWA 
also plans to publish and distribute a map 
indicating wetlands in the watershed and hi-
ghlighting areas with public access.  Lastly, 
MWA is helping to support an educational 
program for elementary students on wet-
lands that will be offered by NorthWoods 
Stewardship Center.

In August,  MWA will be hosting a Watershed 
Workshop.  The keynote speaker will be Amy 
Picotte of VT DEC.  She will be presenting VT 
DEC’s new LakeWise Program.  LakeWise is 
a program that recognizes good shoreland 
management practices by property owners.  
It is modeled after a very successful pro-
gram in Maine.  Representatives and guests 
from all the Memphremagog watershed lake 
associations  will be invited.  It will be a one 
day event with workshops in the morning 
followed by food and socializing in the after-
noon.

MWA will keep MCI updated regarding dates 
and locations as plans are completed.

Donald Hendrich, President

MCI Board Members  
2012-2013

Gisèle Lacasse 
Benoit, President
Austin 819 868-1369

Pat Trudel,  
Vice-President and 
Treasurer
Mansonville  
450 292-3550

Claude Bernier,  
Vice-President 
Quebec and Vermont
Magog 819 847-0845

Madeleine Saint-
Pierre, Secretary
Austin 819 843-6063

Johanne Lavoie, 
General Manager
Austin 450 292-0864

Robert Benoit,  
Patrol Supervisor
Austin 819 868-1369

Anne Boswall,
Ogden 819 876-2838

Jean-Claude Duff,
Austin 819 843-2131

Tom Kovacs,  
Quebec and Vermont
Magog 819 843-3945

Jean-Philippe Joyal, 
Legal Advisor
Magog 819 993-5303

Peter Lépine,
Translator 
Ogden 819 876-2838

Eric Smith-Peter, 
Scientific Advisor
Sherbrooke  
819 810-3524

Susan Watson, 
MWA Relations
Newport 802 334-5173

Partners :
François Bélanger, eng.
Donald Fisher, Ex-President
Liz Goodwin
Francine Hone, Biologist
Terri Monahan, 
Conservation Specialist

P.O. Box 70, Magog (Québec)  J1X 3W7 
Tel. : 819 340-8721
www.memphremagog.org 
email : info@memphremagog.org
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François Bélanger
Gisèle Lacasse Benoit
Johanne Lavoie

Collaborators
Robert Benoit
Catherine Roy
Erich Smith-Peter

Editing
Claude Bernier
Johanne Lavoie
Madeleine Saint-Pierre

Translation
Peter Lépine
Terri Monahan

Graphic design
www.comma.ca

Printing
Imprimerie Debesco, Granby

This newsletter contains 100%  
post-consumer fiber paper. 

Useful Resources
MCI Lake Patrol:  819 620-3939

MRC Memphremagog Lake Patrol: 
819 620-7669 / 819 821-0435

Ministère de l’environnement  
de l’Estrie:
819 820-3882
Emergency: Yvan Tremblay, ext. 248
Environment Emergency 24h. 1-866 694-5454
Wildlife Emergency 1-800 463-2191

Membership renewal
Have you renewed your MCI membership 
for 2013?

Since 1967, the MCI has been dedicated to 
the preservation and conservation of Lake 
Memphremagog and its surrounding coun-
try. While the success of this organisation is 
largely due to the work of its many volunteers, 
its success very much depends on the con-
tinuing financial support from its membership.

Our mutual love of our beautiful lake 
means that we must continue in our efforts 
to protect its health. We ask you to renew 
your membership for 2013 if you have not 
already done so, using the membership 
form that is included with this newsletter. 
If you wish, you may renew your member-
ship on line by using the MCI web site at 
www.memphremagog.org.

Distribution of Trees

Once again this year, MCI distributed 3,000 
trees in three different towns. In collaboration 
with the respective municipalities, May 
26th in Austin and in Magog and June 1st in 
Stanstead Township.
Plant trees!



FOR IMMEDIATE RELEASE 
Attention Publicity directors

Illegal tree cutting: another 
assault against the lake!
Austin, May 13, 2013: A photo which 
speaks for itself and gives witness 
to a complete lack of respect for our 
precious environment: the illegal cutting 
of more than 75 trees in the shoreline 
buffer zone in Sargent’s Bay, Lake 
Memphremagog, in the municipality of 
Austin! Memphremagog Conservation 
Inc. (MCI) condemns this senseless 
and inexcusable act and demands the 
imposition of the severest penalties 
possible.

According to the MCI’s volunteer 
president, Gisèle Lacasse Benoit, “Such 
acts have been prohibited by the “Policy 
on the protection of shorelines, littorals 
and floodplains” for more than 35 years! 
It is important that fines severe enough to 
dissuade such behaviours be imposed 
in order to prevent such situations from 

occurring in the future. This cutting will 
cost the owner of the property $ 7,550 
while his property is worth several 
million dollars! The message being sent 
is beyond understanding! For his part, 
the contractor who actually cut down the 
trees received a fine of $ 6,850.

“MCI is asking all the municipalities 
which border the lake to adopt severe 
penalties for those who violate the 
rules, since current fines are in no way 
representative of the severity of the acts 
committed. Those who wish to break the 
rules would think twice before commit-
ting such acts!”

Mrs. Lacasse Benoit adds: “We deplore 
the fact that there are still citizens without 
scruples who act in this way. The owner 
of this property acted with full knowledge 

of the rules: cutting trees, many of 
which were old cedars, within the 10 to 
15 metre shoreline buffer zone is not 
permitted. This act harms the quality 
of the lake’s water. In fact, shoreline 
buffer zones play a critical role at many 
levels: they contribute to the prevention 
or the reduction of contamination of the 
water by acting as a barrier to the flow of 
sediments and by minimizing shoreline 
soil erosion (sanitation function), they 
protect aquatic and shoreline habitats 
(ecological function), preserve natural 
landscapes (aesthetic function), serve 
as a screen against excessive heating of 
the lake’s water, regulate the hydrological 
cycle, as well as ensuring the aesthetic 
qualities of the landscape.”

Sargent’s Bay, Austin



FOR IMMEDIATE RELEASE 
Attention Publicity directors

Shoreline Construction: 
Outrageous in 2013!
Memphremagog Conservation Inc. 
is strongly opposed to the granting 
of permits for any installation on the 
shores of the lake. Expressing in 
the strongest terms its outrage that 
permission has been given to erect 
what are clearly boathouses, whatever 
they pretend to be, the organization 
points out that such buildings have 
been banned for at least the past 
30 years under government policy 
protecting banks and shorelines.

The enormous edifice currently 
under construction is situated in the 
municipality of Magog. Its platform 
measures 35’ along the lakefront by 
30’ in depth, and the passageway to 
reach it is surely at least 20’ in length. 
In other words, the surface area of 

this boat elevator measures 1000 
sq. ft (one thousand square feet)! A 
second installation is underway in the 
municipality of the Canton of Stanstead. 

MCI’s volunteer president Gisèle 
Lacasse Benoît is scandalized by the 
situation: “We cannot understand how it 
is possible that permits could have been 
issued for such a monstrous structure, 
which clearly violates the spirit of the 
Politique de protection des rives. If there 
are loopholes in municipal bylaws, 
they have to be closed immediately. 
We at MCI reiterate our plea to local 
municipalities, which we made last July 
after cement posts were poured in the 
lake to hold up this gigantic structure. 
Austin is the only municipality to have 
changed its bylaw. All municipalities in 

the area have to modify their legislation, 
so that no permanent structure of this 
kind is permitted along the shores of the 
lake.”

Madame Lacasse Benoît concludes, 
“This kind of activity is no more and 
no less than an overriding of the public 
good for the sake of individual profit, 
not to mention its impact on the natural 
landscape and the disturbance to those 
living nearby.”

The MCI team.

Stanstead Township

Magog




